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“WESTERN AUSTRALIAN IMMUNISATION STRATEGY 2013–2015” 

154. Ms E. EVANGEL to the Minister for Health: 

Can the minister please — 

Mr P. Papalia interjected. 

The SPEAKER: Member for Warnbro, thank you for that little addition. I call you to order for the first time. 

Ms E. EVANGEL: Can the minister please outline the Western Australian immunisation strategy that he 
launched today and why it is important to the health of our state? 

Dr K.D. HAMES replied: 

I thank the member for the question. Today we launched the “Western Australian Immunisation Strategy 2013–
2015”, which represents a new phase in trying to get people in Western Australia to vaccinate their children. A 
previous strategy was done in 2008, so they tend to come out every five years. The strategy recognises the fact 
that Western Australia’s total vaccination rates are not as good as the rates in other states. We are not far behind. 
The target is to have at least 90 per cent of children vaccinated within the states. Other states are around the 
90 per cent mark, with some as high as 95 per cent. It is very important that Western Australia works harder to 
get to that level of vaccination. There are reasons for it. One of those reasons is the isolation of some parts of the 
state. The member for Kimberley is not in the chamber, but, interestingly, the Kimberley is doing very well. 
Minister for Regional Development, the Pilbara is not quite as good; it is about five per cent below the national 
average. Interestingly, Premier, Cottesloe and Fremantle are five per cent behind the national average for 
vaccinations, so we have to work very hard in the Premier’s area to make sure that parents get these 
vaccinations. There are other areas scattered throughout the country. For example, Wiluna is not so good, and 
some areas throughout the wheatbelt and, in fact, in the south west, member for Busselton, have low vaccination 
rates. 

It is really important to work hard to get people vaccinated. There is a move in other states to push for 
compulsory vaccination prior to children attending school. We have not considered, let alone decided, whether 
or not we should go down that path. My feeling is not in support of that. But it is important to get Western 
Australia up to the national average. Some groups are opposed to vaccination, but they represent only about two 
to three per cent of those who do not get their children vaccinated; the rest are people who just have not got 
around to doing it, even though they support the concept of vaccination. It is important for people to remember 
the alternative to vaccination—that is, people die from diseases. People have lost track of what used to happen in 
the old days, but it is still common throughout the world that children die from a lack of vaccination. In fact, I 
looked on the internet before I came into the chamber and I noted that there has been an outbreak of measles in 
Lahore, Pakistan, and more than 80 children have died from measles over the last few months as a result of a 
lack of vaccination. In Australia over the 10-year period from 1989 to 1998, 581 deaths were recorded from 
preventable infections. Those people could have had vaccinations but did not.  

We are going to work hard to fix that, particularly for children in the four-year-old group, because children are 
getting their vaccinations up to the age of one year, but not enough children in the preschool group are getting 
vaccinated; for some high school students who need specific vaccinations; and for remote communities in 
particular, including Aboriginal communities. We will work very hard to focus on those areas to make sure that 
the vaccination rates in Western Australia are increased to match the rates in other states.  
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